
THORP ARCH ANNUAL PARISH MEETING

Monday 23rd April 2018
 Notes from the Meeting
PRESENT:       Cllrs:           J. Richardson (Chair), M. Smyth, Amy Crooks, A. Rodger, G Duxbury
OTHERS:                             Cllr Alan Lamb, Cllr Gerald Wilkinson, PCSO Emma Leighton, Peter Locke                                                         
TAG, Fiona Spence (YCA), plus 30 members of the public (Thorp Arch Residents). Michele O Donnel (Head teacher – Lady Hastings School)
APOLOGIES:
                   Diane Pellew – Prison Governor, HMP Wealstun; Gaby Morrison –  

                                             Village Society; Rachel Bentley – Causeway.   
IN ATTENDANCE:               T. Wormley (Clerk)

l. MINUTES OF LAST MEETING 
The minutes of the last Annual Parish Meeting held on Monday 24th April 2017, had been agreed as correct at the Council meeting held on Monday 9th May 2017.
2. MATTERS ARISING

None
3. POLICE REPORT – PCSO EMMA LEIGHTON
The crime figures for Thorp Arch from 2017 to 2018:

Burglary residential
            2
Burglary other 
            10
Robbery 


0

Theft other                               14
Criminal damage 

2

Theft 



8

TOTAL



33
Thefts mostly occurred on the Trading Estate. Particular vehicles have been targeted for theft.  Anti-snap locks are recommended.  The vehicle types are BMW’s and Audi’s. 
4.  CHAIRMAN’S REPORT 
Much has happened in and around Thorp Arch this past year and consequently, your Parish Council has had a busy time albeit much of the work has not always been visible to the general public. As Chairman, I am indebted to my four other fellow Councillors and to the Clerk for all the hard work and commitment they have shown.

What follows is a summary of matters that have featured over the year and I shall be happy to take questions at the end of my Report.

THE NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN (NP)
The NP is now officially Made and as such must be taken into account as a policy carrying weight in any decision on planning applications in Thorp Arch. It is important to note that because it carries weight, the NP does not necessarily mean that any proposal not in line with the NP is rejected by planning authorities.

All of us owe a debt of gratitude to the NP Committee, past and present. Graham Duxbury, Roland Blackburn and Richard West have agreed to continue their teamwork in monitoring the future implementation of the various policies, projects and aspirations highlighted in the Plan.

TATE 

I am sure you are pleased to know that Peter Locke on behalf of TAG will be giving his Report to the Meeting shortly. The fight to preserve and protect our village, our community and our heritage goes on, albeit the decision from the Secretary of State and the result of the Inquiry by the Planning Inspector into the appeal by Rockspring for non-determination of its Application by Leeds City Council is now expected on 9th July 2018. The unswerving local opposition to this proposed development was fully evident throughout the Inquiry and I very much hope that all this effort will be properly rewarded.

SITE ALLOCATION PLAN (SAP)

The SAP still remains in draft format.  Issues have arisen because of the evident failure of Leeds City Council (LCC) to demonstrate a five-year land supply for residential development in line with its Core Strategy commitment to provide 70,000 homes in the period to 2028, and of which 5000 homes are designated for Outer North East Leeds. Consequently, developers currently have a free run at submitting planning applications whilst the SAP remains as draft, albeit the SAP timetable for adoption is being speeded up and there is hope that adoption will take place following Inspector Examination later this year, maybe early 2019. 

Your Parish Council has worked well with Ward Councillors on these planning issues and will continue to do so in the future. Residential development remains a very important issue for the Parish Council and is a politically charged matter for all rural areas. We wish to record our appreciation for the efforts of Councillor Procter on local planning matters over the years. He is not seeking re-election this year, wishing to concentrate in future on his role as an MEP pending the implementation of Brexit and full withdrawal from the European Union.

HG2-227 SITE LAND TO THE NORTH OF WEALSTUN PRISON
This site has been the subject of two planning applications: one for 23 housing units which has been given outline planning permission and in line with the NP; and one for 142 housing units (including the 23 units above) and which is currently being considered by LCC Planning Department before coming to a Panel for a decision, likely to be this summer.

The owner of this Site is a Government Agency, Homes England (HE), formed in January 2018 as the successor to The Homes and Community Agency(HCA). In line with Government policy for getting more homes built and the need to identify brownfield sites. The Parish Council consider that HE’s newly defined objectives are not relevant to Site HG2-227 and that, as a Government Agency inheriting this site from HM Wealstun Prison, it should be working for the benefit of the local community and within the policies and objectives of the NP, not as a speculative commercial residential developer.

This latest Application by HE has and continues to receive strong and vigorous opposition from the Parish Council, from a new TAG supported by many residents, from Walton Parish Council, from Boston Spa Parish Council and from Ward Councillor Alan Lamb. The Application is not in accordance with our NP and the Site’s inclusion in the Draft SAP is being robustly challenged. Every effort is being made to ensure these objections are heard by the Planners so that when the time arrives for a Panel decision to be made, the Application will be rejected.

PLANNING APPLICATIONS
Generally, within the Parish, applications for property improvements, tree trimming etc. remain numerous and the Parish Council is kept busy in making its comments known to LCC Planning authorities, usually in relation to the spatial street view merits of individual cases.

Recently, the Parish Council has notified LCC of an unauthorised hedge removal on land at the entrance to Leeds United Training Academy. It is envisaged that an Enforcement Notice to restore the hedge will be served on the offending party. Given the publicity about the anticipated relocation of the Academy, the status of the land currently occupied by the Academy within Thorp Arch becomes a matter of considerable future interest to us all, not least because within the Draft SAP, it is proposed that the classification be changed to Greenbelt.

SECONDARY SCHOOLING IN THE WETHERBY AREA.

The hotly contested debate about the futures of Wetherby High School and Boston Spa Academy continues. The Parish Council has made it clear in the latest recent survey that it wishes for both Schools to be retained if at all possible, noting that the scale of new developments in the wider locality suggests that demand for places would support the retention of both. Ultimately, such a decision must be one for the Education authorities to make noting the involvement of the Government and the Regional Schools Commission alongside LCC.

CRIME 

The Parish has a low incidence of crime but there has been an increase in surrounding villages of burglary and car theft on domestic properties. We must all exercise vigilance and care for ourselves and our neighbours, as well as continue to rely on the services and resources of the West Yorkshire Police team.

SPEEDING AND ROAD SAFETY MATTERS
Following consultation with residents and having arranged the necessary funding with the important help in the form of grants from LCC Wellbeing Fund, the Parish Council has agreed with Leeds Highways to install two Speed Indication Devices at each end of Church Causeway and Walton Road. In addition, discussions are ongoing with Leeds Highways for a reduction in speed limits throughout the village to 20mph from Bridge Foot and ending past the School on Dowkell Lane. 

It is likely that the installation work will take place later this year. The work involved in getting to this point has been involved and detailed and I should like to thank Cllr Andrew Rodger for all his hard work in leading on this project over the last two years.

HIGHWAYS, FOOTPATHS AND INFRASTRUCTURE
Always a topical matter, but in the last year residents have generally been able to enjoy the improved road and pathways following past re-surfacing work. However, there are areas where further work is necessary and in particular the Parish Council currently is trying to persuade Leeds Highways to give some priority to the poor road surface and drainage at the junction of Wood Lane, Thorp Arch Park (including up to the cattle grid) and Dowkell Lane. These efforts have yet to elicit results but the pressure will be maintained.

The welcome re-opening of Tadcaster Bridge has seen a little improvement in traffic congestion through Thorp Arch, but the Parish Council’s main focus in this regard remains directed towards the outcomes to the TATE and HG2-227 Planning Applications.

The Parish Council is also engaging with Leeds Highways over the damage caused on the Upper Green by vehicles encroaching on the grass verges when parking and delivering. In the meantime, all vehicles are encouraged to park on the main highway of Thorp Arch Park to avoid blocking those vehicles needing to have through access to the inner road.

We remain indebted to the services of Colin Sanderson who ensures our greens are maintained and this year with the benefit of a new Lawn mower. As always, we are grateful to the Village Society and all who contribute to the bulb planting and the litter cleaning, both of which help to show off the village at its best. 

COMMUNITY PROJECTS
Progress has been made in the last year on the Heritage Map project which again has been partly funded by some generous grant funding from LCC Wellbeing Fund. Decisions are awaited now on the design of the Map which will be located on the Upper Green. 

The Parish Council is drawing up plans for environmental improvement to the Lower Green, with particular reference to the land adjacent to the War Memorial site. Naturally, such plans will be the subject of consultation with residents and compliant with the NP. This project is targeted for completion in 2019 subject to funding availability.

Following Parish Council encouragement and support for the commemoration of the centenary of the Somme Offensive and in conjunction with the publication of Robert and Bethan Williams book Thorp Arch: The Fallen of the First World War, this year sees the centenary commemoration of the end of that War on 11th November 2018. It is pleasing to note that The Village Society will be leading Thorp Arch’s effort to give proper recognition to this important landmark in the nation’s history. I know that many residents will wish to contribute to and participate in this occasion which the Parish Council wholeheartedly supports.

Residents should be aware that the Defibrillator Machine located on the wall outside the entrance to the Pax Inn is now in the ownership of the Parish Council, who have agreed to the request that it undertakes this role from the Yorkshire Ambulance Service NHS Trust. There is no change to the procedures for any future use of the Defibrillator and the Parish Council will ensure it is properly maintained and personnel trained and available in the event it is called into use. 

A Village Archive has been set up to contain documents etc. of value in documenting the past history of the village of Thorp Arch. This Archive is maintained at the loft room at All Saints Church, and any documents retained by residents considered to be of value  to this history would be gratefully received.

PARISH COUNCIL WEBSITE
In line with the rapid advance of digital technology, it is pleasing to report that the website has been reviewed, improved and the new site is now live as from Friday. It is to be hoped that residents will make use of this facility in the future as they seek to communicate and interact with Councillors. Our thanks for all the work involved go to Councillor Amy Crooks and the Clerk, Tina Wormley, together with valuable support from John Pendleton.

Many of you will also be aware of the new Data Protection Regulations which come into force in May 2018.The Parish Council is ensuring that it remains compliant with this complex and rather onerous new regulatory regime, recognising that information on and communications to and from residents needs to be fully protected.

FINANCE
The Parish Council continues to maintain tight control over its finances, a report on which will be given by the Clerk. In the new financial year just started, residents will be aware not only of the increase in Council Tax levied by Leeds CC but within the overall increase there has been a further rise in our Parish Precept from £17,020 to £22,500. This increase is regrettable but is due to: 

· additional provision for project costs arising in regard to the Heritage Map

· provision for the costs of installing Speed Indication Devices and other road safety signage

· continued provision for possible election costs in 2019 in the event of a contested election at that time

· general inflationary rises due to administration and expenses incurred

Consequently, the annual increase in the local Parish charge (Band D Household) is £14.55 taking the total charge to £59.92 p.a.

COMMUNITY ORGANISATIONS
The Parish Council is very pleased to see the ongoing support for the groups who put so much effort into sustaining our small community:              
Causeway 
The much-applauded editorship of Gaby and Paula has successfully been passed on to Rachel Bentley. The importance of Causeway to this community and that of Walton should not be under-estimated and I am sure that Rachel will much appreciate all your support along with John Clayton’s superb efforts in securing advertising revenue.

The Village Diary 

The Village Diary and the availability of the digital database of residents remain very important to the Parish Council and us all. Gaby manages this role individually for which we are really grateful. 

Village Society     

Gaby and her Team help to sustain the enthusiasm within the village for the series of events organised throughout the year. All of this enriches village life and long may it continue.

The Parish Council appreciates those organisations which have for many years been part of the heritage of this Parish: 

All Saints Church 
We appreciate that the Church was available to the Parish Council to hold its monthly meetings at a time of need.

Lady Hastings CofE Primary School
Thank you for kindly permitting the Parish Council to use the School tonight for our Annual Parish Meeting.
TABS Cricket Club 
To whom we wish every success in their important coming season

The Pax Inn
A sad farewell to Rachel and Simon and a welcome to the new landlady, Adele.
RELATIONSHIPS WITH OTHER PARISH COUNCILS
The relationships now in place with Boston Spa Parish Council and Walton Parish Council are active, positive and harmonious. We have all collaborated over various issues, not least over the contentious planning applications by which our wider community is being challenged now and in the future. Support for each other and for other communities will be vital in the years ahead as we seek to ensure the rural heritage of the area is preserved.

In this regard, I should like to mention the valued support the Parish Council has had from our Ward Councillors, Alan Lamb and Gerald Wilkinson, in the past year. The commitment they give to the communities of the Wetherby area is immense and we wish them well in their campaigns next month as they seek re-election to Leeds City Council.

ELECTION OF THE PARISH COUNCIL IN 2019
There will be an Election for all members of the Parish Council in May 2019 and it is important for residents now to be considering how and by whom it wishes to be represented in the four-year period from May 2019. Succession planning in any organisation is essential and your Parish Council is no exception.

 The work of a Parish Council is varied, rewarding and allows for contribution to the good of the community by all age groups and from whatever background. The ability to influence decisions within LCC is growing as is the responsibility being placed on Parish Councils by national and local government.
The Parish Council has a limit of five Councillors. If nominations are received for more than five Councillors, then a contested election is required. It would be desirable for any resident wishing to seek election to the Parish Council to make their wishes known to the Clerk over the course of the next few months so that appropriate planning can be put in place for May 2019. We are keen to attract new members willing to put themselves forward to represent this Parish and carry on the good work being achieved by the present Council.

Thank you to all residents for their continued support and especially to those with us here in the School Hall tonight.

5. SUMMARY OF FINANCES – CLERK
The clerk provided a summary of finances and circulated an unaudited summary of accounts for the year 2017/18.  

Income and expenditure were up on last year. The Parish Council had an underspend of £2,761.00 therefore the back balance increased to £17,834.  We now have new accounting procedures in place which were introduced in December 2017, coinciding with a move to online banking. 

6.  TAG AND NEW TAG UPDATE – PETER LOCKE 
TATE

It is now 5 years since TAG started its campaigning. Huge thanks to the core campaign team and all who have supported TAG.

Rockspring appealed on grounds of non-determination in February 2017.  The subsequent Public Inquiry was held in September and continued in November. Over 4 weeks in total.

TAG has over 200 Supporters on our email list - plus a very active core committee.

We received help from a benefactor with the costs of planning and transport consultants, and legal assistance for the Inquiry.  Help was valued at over £50K.

The Planning Inspector has written his report, which was sent to the Secretary of State on 9 April 2018. As it was ‘recovered’ we do not see it at this point.  The Secretary of State is due to give his decision by 12 July 2018.  TAG remain very optimistic.

HOMES ENGLAND APPLICATION

The site for 119 houses (17/07970) north of Wealstun has received strong objections from our community, including all three Parish Councils. TAPC retained planning consultants and
TAG created a ‘new mandate’ group, to cover the extended scope of activities. This now has 143 ‘new mandate’ supporters on the email list. The main issues are the highways capacity, and the loss of green space. The application is not compliant with LCC core strategy, and the Chief Planning Officer has been advised that his use of ‘in the SAP’ is inappropriate under the circumstances. The Homes England are revising their application to supposedly address some of the issues.
7.  CAUSEWAY – RACHEL BENTLEY (READ OUT BY THE CLERK)
I have been delighted to take on the position of Editor of Causeway and would like to thank everybody for all the support and positive comments I have received. It is timely to mention John Pendleton who handles the design and layouts bringing alive my words and pictures. John spent time redesigning Causeway following our first meeting and I think it has been due in no small part to this update that readers will have responded so warmly, given that my predecessors - Gaby Morison and Paula Letts - left the magazine in fantastic shape for me to take over. 
Ian Hall raised an issue of advertising problems for Causeway and asked the meeting if anyone would be prepared to take on the role of securing advertisers.

8. VILLAGE SOCIETY – GABY MORRISON (READ OUT BY THE CLERK)
The Village Society has had another busy year, organising events enjoyed by all ages across our village community.

We started the year 2017/8 with a cake sale at the Pax during the Tour de Yorkshire.  Summer is normally a quieter time for the VS and we sprang back to life in the autumn with a full program of events: 

· the annual cricket match against the tennis club (they won - again) – thanks to TABS for letting us use the pitch. 
· the fireworks (possibly the most popular event which we organise) – thanks to Will West and Sam Dove for setting us the fireworks and to Tom Kilby for lending his field again.
· carols around the Green. Our other pre-Christmas event was the afternoon tea at the dress rehearsal for the LEH nativity play.  At this event we were introduced to the new head at LEH School, Michele O’Donnell, which was great as she is keen to foster strong links between the school and Village Society.

During the year, we organise two afternoons aimed at continuing to make our village lovely to live in. One, in Spring, is our annual litter pick. There is a gruesome amount of litter dropped, particularly along Wood Lane and Church Causeway. In Autumn, we continue with our bulb planting program. The Green and the verges along the roads are full of daffodils and crocuses in Spring and it is a truly gorgeous sight
We try to organise events which reach the whole village – we know that the fireworks and the carols are without doubt the events which appeal to most people. The other events are targeted at more specific sections of our community and we hope that that they are enjoyed. We have to raise a little bit of money every year – primarily to pay for our insurance and to partly fund the fireworks (we have a donor who has paid for half over the last few years) – but we also try to raise a little bit of money for charity as well.

Looking ahead to the coming twelve months we are hoping to organise a Village lunch to commemorate the centennial anniversary of the end of WW1. WE are currently working with school to see if it would be possible to hold it here. More details TBC as soon as possible.
9. YCA – FIONA SPENCE
Fiona expressed concerns that the YCA had to move out of the school, which they had been using for many years.  They expressed a wish to move back to the school as soon as possible.  Current meetings are held at Deepdale community centre.
YCA have organised a number of events and speakers over the last year, including a representative from the Royal Ballet.  They have received great support for the open gardens events and thank all those who offered up their gardens.  YCA have supported 3 main charities: The Joanna Project; Ambulance Service and an upcycling charity.

10. TENNIS CLUB – ROB SELDON (READ OUT BY THE CLERK)
Thorp Arch Lawn Tennis Club is open to all residents of Thorp Arch Parish.  We currently have about 20 live family memberships which are subscribed for at £45 per year.  We have a single court located along the footpath opposite The Pax.  Membership entitles the member to play on the court without charge although we do ask that a £2 fee is collected from adult guests and deposited with Jane Clayton at 13 The Village.  Usage of the court is not heavy and there is also a simple booking arrangement if you want to make firm arrangements in advance.

Over recent years we have invested to upgrade the pavilion and have spent over £2,000 on improving the playing surface.  A significant portion of our funds come from the family memberships referred to above and from a 200-club administered by Wendy Kemp with tickets available from Committee Members named below.  

Each Summer we hold an American Tournament followed by a BBQ which is open to villagers and members alike for a fee which covers food.  Further details of this event - to be held on Sunday 24 June - will be found in upcoming editions of The Causeway.  In addition, TALTC play The Village Society in a cricket match and we are always looking out for volunteer players looking to play socially.  This will be on Sunday 9 September at Tabs CC (details to be confirmed).

Anybody keen to find out more details can contact The Chairman - Rob Seldon on 07768 264 216.  Other Committee Members are Jane Clayton, Jane and Mark Freeman, Jill Tarr, Amanda Waind, Richard and Ed West, Gaby Morrison - to whom The Club is grateful.
11. RESIDENT CONCERNS
Concerns were expressed that the school was no longer available for community use. The school has been used since the 1920’s by all of the community in Thorp Arch.  The school is the only building available for the Thorp Arch community as there is no community or village hall etc. 

David Spurr informed the meeting that the Diocese are looking at ways of re-engaging the school with the community. The Headteacher also confirmed that this is a priority for the school.
The Chairman closed the meeting and thanked everyone for their contributions.
Signed:
Date:
